Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

January 29th, 2009
 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
   


Following the pledge of allegiance,  
President Jim Rush presented the State of the Town,  dated 12-31-2008,  a list of accomplishments in 2008.    President Rush commented on certain items that deserved special recognition.  In particular he wanted to thank all of the Town’s professional service providers for their efforts and contributions in 2008.  He gave special thanks to Engineer Brad Eckerle for his work on Critical Path for Streets & Thoroughfares.   Also receiving recognition was Councilor Terry O’Brien’s work on the Town Entrance Signs that had recently been installed.

Councilor Terry O’Brien made a motion to elect Jim Rush as President of the Town Council for 2009.  Councilor Walter Freihofer seconded the motion.   Motion passed 2-0.
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the two monthly Police Reports.    Marshal Russo commented that Monthly Reports of  Police runs by MECCA were now available and that it provided useful information about activity in the Town.    Metro Police beat #104 included the Town of Meridian Hills and the Town of Williams Creek, and T901 –T918 represented the Town Police force.   
Marshall Russo reported daytime burglaries in early January at 7107 Williams Creek and 7404 N. Park   He reminded residents to report any suspicious activity.   A tan Ford 150 pickup was reported to be of interest.   He also reported automobile break-ins at St. Lukes where a purse was stolen and credit cards taken.
Marshall Russo commented that he expected an increase in criminal activity with the economy being depressed.   He stated that IMPD has limited capability to address property crimes.  Town Officer John Maloney is designated to follow up on detective work.  

Discussion followed about the outstanding effort by Contractor John Bedwell for the recent snow removal effort in clearing the streets after the 12-14 inch snowfall.    Consensus was to recognize John at the end of the season and that Town streets continue to be maintained at a superior level.
Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Sue Beesley asked Councilor Terry O’Brien, Clerk Treasurer John Taylor to review the Municipal Code Draft to see if it reflected the changes that had been implemented in the past 4-5 years.   She commented that the Municipal Code Draft is just a first pass to incorporate the last Councils changes.   As far as compliance with State,City regulations that would be up for further consideration and legal review.   

Discussion followed about sign issues.    A question and concern about replacing “Slow Children Signs” that should be diamond shaped.   Attorney Beesley expressed that there was limited liability over this issue and the signs could be replaced over time.  A question was also asked about the need for variance if the Town was to consider lighting of the Town Entrance signs,  After further discussion, Councilor Friehofer stated that the Land Use Committee will address the issue and make recommendations to the Council.
President Jim Rush asked Town Attorney Sue Beesley about whether she had an update on  the City of Indianapolis  concerning reciprocity.  

Attorney Beesley talked about revising a M.O.U ( Memorandum of Understanding) with the City to be Town wide in scope rather than Project by Project.    Councilor Friehofer suggested that the agreement be Project by Project so that it would be permission based.  Attorney Beesley questioned why the Town wanted an M.O.U if it was to be Project by Project and suggested that the Town needed to make a policy decision based on its approach  (Broad – Town wide or Project by Project) 
Councilor O’Brien made a motion that Attorney Beesley modify the M.O.U. to be Project by Project subject to Councilor Friehofer and Attorney Beesley’s review and sign the agreement with the City.   Motion passed by vote of 2-0.

Resident asked who had requested the M.O.U.    President Rush responded that the City had suggested going back to swales for drainage problems and cost consideration, but that residents didn’t want swales.   Councilor Friehofer added that the City now won’t even work on Maintenance without Permission.  

Engineer Eckerle reported that at recent State Meetings, Water Quality and Quantity were bigger issues and the he expected Swales to be adopted.   President Rush asked that Engineer Eckerle write an article to be included in the Town Newsletter for educational purposes.
Attorney Beesley asked the Council to possibly look for a new Attorney for the Town in 2009.   She stated that Bingham McHale had written of $6,000 last year working on behalf of the Town, and could not continue to do the same in 2009.   Councilor O’Brien asked what can be done to reduce costs. Discussion followed with Councilors expressing desire to keep Attorney Beesley as a vital part of Town Professional Services.    Attorney Beesley currently is on a monthly retainer of $1,000 per month.  
Approval of Minutes

Minutes were approved for the September, October, and November Board meetings, as amended.   

President Rush asked for clarification of a financial discrepancy presented by Assistant Clerk Treasurer Bernie Bruno.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to have Asst. Clerk Treasurer respond to President Rush’s request.   

Councilor Friehofer agreed to provide minutes to Dec 31st meeting for variance on 75th Street 
Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering presented the engineers report for Town Engineer Jay Vorisek.

Engineer Eckerle reported that there had been some street sign damage and to expect some sign work in the Spring.

Engineer Eckerle reported that due to the Federal Stimulus Package, INDOT had asked for information on Construction projects that would start in 60 -90 days.   He commented that resurfacing on Pennsylvania, 75th Street, as well as Sign replacement might be considered, and submitted $290,000 for the MPO for consideration.   He will provide more information as it is made available.

Engineer Eckerle asked the Council to consider a Guardrail near the new Town Entrance Sign that is located off 71st Street between Meridian and Spring Mill Road.    The curve has had numerous accidents and appropriate signage or guardrails might improve the safety of this area. 

President Rush asked for clarification on whether the town can get reimbursement for damage to Town Signs that were the result of Accidents.   It was verified that Claims can be made against the party in fault and reimbursement from insurance providers.

Engineer Eckerle asked about Lighting Service for the new Town Entrance Signs.  Councilor Friehofer asked that the Town wait for recommendation from Streets & Throughfares Committee.

Town voted (3-0) to adopt and continue a 2009 Annual Engineering Agreement with CrossRoad Engineers.    

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial reports completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.    A copy of the Annual Report for 2008 was also submitted along with copies of excel spreadsheets and graphs showing the past 5 years expenses and revenues.   He commented that the final weeks of December were good for the Town as Property Tax Receipts were received.    These receipts were delayed due to the re-assessments over property values going back to 2007.     The net effect was that the Town Receipts and Expenditures were
almost identical and reflected well on the Council’s fiscal management.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the installation of the Computer Accounting Software  had been delayed in order to submit the Annual Report to the State Board of Accounts.  Assistant Treasurer Bruno will have an update at the upcoming March meeting.  

Clerk Treasurer submitted the wages and salaries of all persons receiving pay from the Town for approval as required by State at the beginning of every year.   Discussion confirmed the changes to the hourly pay for Police officers and change in the pay for Assistant Clerk Treasurer.    Wages and Salaries were approved by a vote of 2-0.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that Contractor and Arborist Jud Scott, Vine & Branch Inc, had received the list of residents that will receive letters about trees on their property that will require trimming or removal.   The list was compiled in the fall during a tour of the Town conducted with President Rush and Clerk Treasurer Taylor.   The trees in question are the responsibility of the Property Owner and should be addressed as soon as possible.   If the residents have questions they can contact Jud for assistance.

Arborist Jud Scott has prioritized a list of projects that are the Town’s responsibility and will proceed as approved by the Council in 2008.   

President Rush asked Sue Beesley about a procedure to vacate property as a result of identifying abandoned roads or property that may have been Town Property at one time.   The goal is to determine and clarify ownership responsibility.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted a survey request from the Census Bureau.  Engineer Eckerle agreed to respond to the survey.
Old Business

Engineer Brad Eckerle requested direction from the Streets & Thoroughfare Committee as it applies to any electric service that would be required for lighting.  

Municipal Code Draft had been previously discussed

Salary Discussion on Assistant Clerk Treasurer position had been approved.

New Business
Engineer Brad Eckerle brought up the 2009 Paving  & Repair Project for 75th Street.   He wanted to solicit interest & information to identify any interest in activity paths.   He stated that a feasibility study that would develop a Construction Feasibility would cost approximately $4600.  He stated that the study would consider two options or ways to minimize obstacles apparent in landscape along 75th Street..   
Discussion on the merits and opposition to activity paths continued.   President Rush wants it to be considered as a safety issue, specifically at 75th and College.   Clerk Taylor suggested that the scope of the project be reduced as many residents along 75th had expressed opposition to the concept.  Councilor Friehofer suggested that any discussion on this topic required contacting all residents that would be directly affected, and meeting would be required to take any action on this sensitive topic.   Councilor O’Brien recommended that the next Streets & Thoroughfares Committee meeting, Feb 25th take up the request and then present to Council in March. 

A motion was made to appropriate $30,000 to the Rainy Day fund.    Vote 2-0 approved the motion.  President Rush asked to confirm the balance in the fund, and confirm whether money used in 2008 when the Property Taxes were delayed had been returned to the fund.
Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Committeee met on December 12, 2008   Next meeting will be Feb 25th at Holliday Park Nature Center at 8:30 am
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Councilor Freihofer will submit minutes from Dec 31st, 2008 meeting to review Variance Request for 464 E. 75th Street.
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Nothing further to report.
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that the next Newsletter will be published next week.
Councilor O’Brien mentioned updates to the website.   

Resident Forum
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reminded residents to support the Holliday Park Trail Run on 

March 21st 

Resident Kenneth Remenschneider asked the Council to take a position against the variance that the  Builder at 464 E. 75th Street had requested.   Resident Remenschneider questioned if the Town was willing to accept construction with ornamental, wire and wood fences at the same property.   He was concerned about precedence on construction like this being allowed and wished that the Council take a position that should go on record to protect property values. 
Councilor Friehofer stated that the Development Standards Committee recommended not oppose the request for variance nor support.    .   Councilor Friehofer stated that no architectural recommendation would go on record from the Committee. 
Residents in Attendance:

Kenneth Remenschneider
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted the vouchers for December 2008 and January 2009.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 2-0. 
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted December 8, 2008
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  12/4/08-  12/17/08 (estimated)
	
	$5,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 12/18/08- 12/3108 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1613
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.75 

	1614
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	207.53 

	1615
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.00 

	1616
	US Uniform & Supply (2 safety vests)
	
	
	119.90 

	1617
	Bingham, McHale- December retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1618
	Crossroad Engineers 
	
	
	
	3,580.00 

	1619
	Indiana Newspapers Inc. (legal advertising)
	
	141.36 

	1620
	Old Style Masonry (2nd payment 40% town signs)
	13,600.00 

	1621
	Traffic Sign Inc. (invoice 2008264)
	
	
	516.95 

	1622
	Freije Lawn Care
	
	
	
	
	250.00 

	1623
	College BP( police car oil change)
	
	
	46.78 

	1624
	Joseph Batza (Halloween candy)
	
	
	127.12 

	1625-1634
	Officers clothing allowance checks
	
	
	2,250.00 

	1635
	Spinweb Internet Media (Invoice 3998)
	
	45.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$33,218.39 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted January 9, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  1/1/09-  1/14/09 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/15/09- 1/28/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1636
	Liberty Mutual work comp premium
	
	
	3,594.00 

	1637
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	444.32 

	1637
	Void check from December payment (check #1602)
	(292.09)

	1638
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.74 

	1639
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.00 

	1640
	Crossroad Engineers invoice #8878
	
	
	820.00 

	1641
	Bingham, McHale- January retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1642
	Old Style Masonry (final installment Town Entry signs)
	6,800.00 

	1643
	Mike Russo (new computer printer)
	
	
	215.83 

	1644
	Sign-A-Rama (set of 4 street signs)
	
	
	3,160.00 

	1645
	Indiana Newspapers Inc (legal advertising)
	
	9.43 

	1646
	Globe Asphalt Paving Invoice C-83701
	
	2,880.00 

	1647
	Vine & Branch (75th & College)
	
	
	295.00 

	1648
	Tom Wood Ford (police car repair)
	
	
	404.83 

	1649
	Ford Motor Credit (car lease payment)
	
	2,032.87 

	1650
	Freije Lawn Care (lot maintenance)
	
	
	85.00 

	1651
	Globe Asphalt Paving Invoice C-83641
	
	18,703.54 

	1652
	Bedwell Construction (Snows 1-4)
	
	
	8,250.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$58,936.47 


Adjournment

There being no further business, Council O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 9:15 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
